Scott County Board of Adjustment

July 28, 2010
1st Floor Board Room Administrative Center
Members Present:
Dittmer, Hittle, Jenkins, Scheibe, Vollbeer
Members Absent:
None
Staff Present: 

Huey, Kelly
Others Present: 
10 others
1. Call to order. Chairman Scheibe called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. 
2.   Minutes – Jenkins made a motion to approve the May 26, 2010 minutes. Hittle seconded the motion.  All Ayes (4-0) Vollbeer arrives.
3.  Public Hearing-Variance- Reid Grunwald, Section 14, Winfield Township
Scheibe read the public notice and asked for staff’s review. Huey apologized for technical difficulties pertaining to video equipment not working and the lack of visual aids that would have been helpful with each case presented. Huey said this request is to allow a house to be replaced in a different location than the original farmstead. Huey said the location of the previous farm house is within the right of way US Hwy 61 and the house was removed when the land for the new highway was acquired.  However, said Huey it is staff’s determination that the remaining farmstead would retain a development right for a residence.  Huey said the County Engineer stated he is very concerned about approving a variance to allow this development right for the house to be relocated due to the access to the property.  300th Street a Class B road is posted “enter at your own risk” and the county does not intend to upgrade, making a concern for emergency vehicle access to the property.
Scheibe asked if the applicant would like to speak.  Reid Grunwald addressed the Board with the reason he wants to live there and will make farming his livelihood.  Grunwald said that he does meet the requirements for an ag exemption as he does not have three years of farm income to submit.
Scheibe asked for staff’s recommendation.  Huey said staff recommends that the variance to allow the development right for a single family home to be relocated on the applicant’s ag zoned property be approved with the conditions that: 1). That the 300th Street Class B County road easement be vacated and the access to the property be privately maintained prior to the construction of the residence; 2). That a plat of survey be approved and recorded for a development lot for the house no greater than 3 acres in size; 3). That an access easement be recorded for the platted development lot to provide access to 162nd Avenue.
Scheibe asked if anyone from the public wished to speak.  Claudia VenHorst addressed the Board and said the road right now is solid mud and no one could drive on it without getting stuck.  John VenHorst address the Board and said he is in support of the request and is sure that Grunwald would keep the road in better shape than it is in currently.  Dean Marten addressed the Board and said he is in support of the request as young farmers need to be supported.  Dale Grunwald, father of the applicant, addressed the Board stating his son wants to farm for a living and would request that the Board approve his request.
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Board discussion took place on access, original farmstead location, others using 300th street and any other similar situations.
Scheibe made a motion to approve the variance with the conditions outlined by staff and adding a fourth condition that the existing farmstead located be conjoined back into the balance of the land with an Agreement Not to Sever.
Vote:  3 Ayes
           2 Nays (Dittmer, Vollbeer)

4.   Public Hearing-Variance- Dan Donahoe, Section 21, LeClaire Township
Scheibe read the public notice and asked for staff’s review.  Huey said the 30-foot x 48-foot accessory building was constructed without a permit with a fourteen (14) foot front yard setback and came to light when Mr. Donahoe came in to get a permit to add electricity to his pole building.  Huey said regulations require that detached accessory buildings be placed in the side or rear yards of existing residences unless both structures are greater than 100-feet from the road easement.  Huey explained the applicant’s lot configuration and the location of 270th Avenue and 230th Street.  Neither the County Engineer nor the Health Department had any concerns with this request, said Huey.  Property owners within 500-feet were notified and a sign placed on the property, and staff received no calls or comments on this request, said Huey.
Scheibe asked if the applicant would like to speak.  Dan Donahoe addressed the Board and said it was his understanding that the contractor was getting the building permit, and the way his lot is located in relation to the road easements, he always thought the location of the building was in his side yard.  Ray Andrews, neighbor of Donahoe addressed the Board and said he is impressed with the way Mr. Donahoe has fixed up the property and is in favor of his request.
Scheibe asked for staff’s recommendation.  Huey said staff recommends the variance to allow a 30-foot x 48-foot accessory building to remain as constructed  with a fourteen (14) foot front yard setback be approved  based on the unique configuration of the property and that granting of the variance would not appear to impair the purpose or intent of the Zoning Ordinance.                                                                                                                                                                                  
 Board discussion took place. Questions were asked about penalties for constructing the building without a permit.
Jenkins made a motion to grant the variance to allow a 30-foot x 48-foot accessory building to remain as constructed with a fourteen foot front yard setback based on the unique configuration of the property and that the permit fee be doubled as penalty for building the accessory building without a building permit.  Hittle seconded the motion.
Vote:  All Ayes (5-0)
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5.   Public Hearing-Variance- Nick Wall, Section 27, Allens Grove Township
Huey said this request is to allow a house to be built with a thirty (30) foot front yard setback in lieu of the fifty (50) feet required.   The house will face south and maintain the required ten foot setbacks from both side lot lines.  Huey passed out air photos of the property to the Board.  The lot is relatively small 
said Huey under an acre in size and is very steep and drops off severely to the north and it would appear that due to the severe topography of the property some relief is warranted.

Scheibe asked if the applicant would like to speak.  Wall said the lot will be a challenge to build on as there is a 23 foot difference between top to bottom of the lot.  The thirty foot front yard will put his house in line with the neighbors on the cul de sac.

Scheibe asked for staff’s recommendation.  Huey said staff recommends that the variance to allow the proposed house to be built with a thirty (30) foot front yard setback in lieu of the fifty (50) feet required be approved due to the severe topography of the property and it would not appear to impair the purpose of the Development Plan nor would it appear to impair the public health, safety and general welfare.
Board Discussion took place on the pie shape of the lot.  Dittmer made a motion to approve the variance based on the severe topography of the property.  Vollbeer seconded the motion.

Vote: All Ayes (5-0)

With no new business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 5:25 P.M.
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